TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

July 9, 2012
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

John Beaupre
Jay Reynolds

Lloyd Cutler
Tom Butler

Others Present:

Dave Cota

John Ober





John Norris

BJ Bangs






Chris Parks

Deb Bowker
Bob Luce opened the Selectmen’s meeting at 4:30 p.m.    
Payroll warrant #23 for $20,497.44 and #25 for $25,709.52  was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrant #22 for $451,147.23;  #24 for $401,497.69;  and #26 for $157,911.50 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.
The minutes of the June 6, 2012 were reviewed.    Jay Reynolds made a motion to accept the minutes as written.    Lloyd Cutler seconded the motion.   Motion accepted.
The Maine Department of Transportation Urban-Rural Initiative Program form was presented to the Selectmen for review.  This is an annual requirement to receive the funds dedicated for the Carriage Road paving improvements (paved portion).  A motion was made by Lloyd Cutler  to sign the form.  Motion was seconded by Jay Reynolds.    Motion approved.
The annual election ballot for the Maine Municipal Association Officials was reviewed.    A motion was made by John Beaupre to approve the slate.  Motion was seconded by Lloyd Cutler.  Motion approved.  
A request has been received from a member of the Village on the Green Board of Directors for a $500 impact fee for use of the Golf Course capital projects.   In discussion of the proposal, the Selectmen felt that this could be unfair to other Road Associations of Carrabassett Valley who’s roads the Town occasionally accesses for maintenance.   However, it was mentioned that this would be a one-time good faith contribution to the Village on the Green Road, since this is likely to be the biggest project in nearly thirty years.   The Selectmen would like to review the declaration’s wording to be assured that there is no requirement for the Town to reimburse the association for road impact and Dave was requested to see if this was a “one-time” assessment for one (or two) projects and not normal maintenance of the golf course.   
Dave Cota provided an update on the Narrow Gauge Pathway Project.   Chris Parks provided a spreadsheet which details the work done to date.   The projects major wash-outs have been filled in and culverts installed.  There will be some additional jagged rip-rap work done to those areas that need additional reinforcement.   Some of the culverts have been upsized, which is hoped to be a preventative measure for future storms/events.  It’s hoped that the trail will be ready for the upcoming mountain bike event.   
Dave Cota gave an update on the Golf Course Irrigation System Project.  The project is going well.  Dave provided a financial update for the work done to date.   If there’s additional drainage work to be done while the equipment is there, SMC and the Town will work toward a plan to be considered.  The piping is on site, and the fusing of the pipe has been in progress for a couple of weeks now.  Digging is underway at #10, which has been closed for the past week.   The trenching machine, however, does a very nice job.   Everything will be put back together on Fridays, so that there are 18 holes of play on the weekends.
The ten-year Agreement between the Town and Carrabassett Valley Academy to operate the Anti-Gravity Center has expired.  The Town will need to authorize the Selectmen to approve a new agreement at a town meeting.   There are a few items to be addressed.  CVA programming changes will need to be ironed out, and the Selectmen acknowledge that this is an important partnership.   There is a committee, three representatives from the Town and three from CVA that will do the negotiating.  The Town’s representatives are currently Bob Luce, Dutch Demshar and Bob Briggs.  There’s a committee meeting on July 20th.    Following discussion, it was decided to address this item in the special town meeting warrant later in the meeting.
The Selectmen reviewed a request for funding to install a “venting fan” in the kitchen of the Golf Course Clubhouse kitchen (town-owned).   The cost of the materials is $1,417, which includes the cost of electrical work (including the cost of controls).    The Town had been approached to see if they would cover the cost of the materials, and SMC would pay for the labor.  Dave Cota indicated that it was his understanding that everything inside the kitchen belongs to SMC, including the hood system.   Based on that, John Beaupre made a motion that the proposed venting fan should be SMC’s expense and the Town not fund it.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved with four in favor and one opposed.
The Outdoor Center Trails Committee met on June 18th and they are recommending that the Town provide matching funding up to $5,000 from the Recreational Endowment Fund to match Sugarloaf’s investment in re-establishing the Redington Nordic Ski Loop.   The agenda from the June 18th Trails Committee meeting was reviewed, for the purpose of providing additional financial information about the Trails Committee’s recent activities and discussions.    There’s some potential forestry revenue available in the upper parts of the Town’s Public Lot, and Dave Cota indicated that eventually money needs to be set aside for future bridge replacements.  A new forest survey and revised Forestry Plan also needs to be done, which will provide more revenue planning data.   Based on the current information available, and the currently anticipated revenues, it is believed that the expenses for the mountain bike operations will take up much of the existing Town Lot revenues.   Lloyd Cutler added that it’s important to maintain what is already there with the income available, and that the Town needs to default first to maintaining what we have.   Once the forestry plan is updated, there will be a better sense of financing for the future.   Dave Cota also reviewed the 2012 trail plan for the Outdoor Center.  The fund will be out of money after this summer’s work.   John Norris asked if there has ever been a limit set to the number of trails that the Town will accept to create and maintain.  Dave Cota said that, compared to some of the competing facilities, there are not enough single-track trails to become a mountain-biking destination.    Lloyd Cutler asked, based on the three-year plan that had been previously approved, where would this facility place in the state of Maine.  Dave Cota responded that it would likely already be one of the top in the state, and once this ties in with Maine Huts and Trails, it will be even more highly rated.   Bob Luce suggests that, at the end of year three of the project, it be evaluated to see what more may be needed.  
Three bridges need to be re-installed in the ‘Redington Loop Trail’.  SMC will be responsible for maintenance and will put $10,000 into the project.  John Beaupre made a motion to recommend appropriating a $5,000 match from the Recreation Endowment Fund for the Redington Loop project.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved.
A warrant for a Special Town Meeting was provided.  A motion was made by John Beaupre to approve the warrant that will include four articles including the $5,000 request from the Recreation Endowment Fund and seeking Town authorization for the Selectmen to enter into a long-term agreement with CVA to operate the Anti-Gravity Center.    Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved.  
Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,
Lynn Schnorr

